# Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes of August 27, 2009

Dr. Ida Cook, Faculty Senate Chair, called the meeting to order at 4:06 p.m. The roll was circulated for signatures. The minutes of April 23, 2009 and June 4, 2009 were unanimously approved with no revisions.

#### **RECOGNITION OF GUESTS**

Lin Huff-Corzine, Richard Harrison, Denise Berrios, Stephanie Garay, Joel Hartman, Tace Crouse, Bernadette Jungblut, Charlene Stenard, Mark Poisel, Alison Morrison-Shetlar, Bob Wirag, Michael Deichen, Doug Backman.

#### ANNOUNCEMENTS

# Provost's Update

The deans and vice presidents have been tasked with creating a plan that will cut all one-time money from budget by July 1, 2011. The provost has offered to meet with the colleges to carry out discussions on possible strategies. The plans are to be submitted in mid-October. Fall 2009 enrollment is currently at 53,800, making UCF the largest institution in Florida. It is projected that UCF will be named the third largest university in the country.

# College Budgets Update

The college representatives reported on the status of their colleges' efforts with regards to the budget cuts due in October. Most colleges have created means to include faculty input, such as establishing budget advisory committees composed of faculty to provide input to the deans and to deliberate on the manner in which budget cuts will be undertaken at the college levels.

#### Committee on Committees

Dr. Diane Wink, Chair of the Committee on Committees (ConC), provided an update on the status of committee appointments. The ConC has staffed most of the standing committees, and a small number remain that still need to be staffed. Dr. Chopra recommended that committees continue to operate with the 2008-2009 membership until the 2009-2010 committees are fully staffed.

#### Textbook Affordability

Dr. Diane Chase provided an overview of the textbook affordability statute. UCF is currently at 96% compliance with the law. October 23 is the incentive deadline for book orders. All book orders are due by November 13. To comply with the legislation, the order forms have been changed so that faculty can indicate that all parts of the textbook order are being utilized and that if a new edition is being ordered, the new edition is necessary.

The following will help alleviate common problems with orders: Faculty should tell the bookstore if no text is required for a class. Forms should not be submitted with incomplete information. Departments cannot wait until after late adjunct hires to place orders. Regional campus orders must be posted at the main campus bookstore. Course-packs and bundles should be ordered early.

There is an exception process, and the exception form is due by the same date as textbook orders. The bookstore is working to streamline the ordering process. Questions and a discussion regarding the implementation of the statute followed.

#### **OLD BUSINESS**

# Student Perception of Instruction content revisions

The Student Perception of Instruction (SPoI) content revision was tabled last year. Dr. Diane Wink, chair of the ad hoc SPoI committee, reported that the committee has been receiving feedback from faculty on the proposed SPoI content. Newly-revised forms that have been under development over the summer to utilize faculty feedback will be posted to the Senate website. The changes include the revised wording of the answer sets, allowing for a neutral option and a wider range of choices. Dr. Cook encourages faculty to share ideas and concerns with Dr. Wink and the committee.

Because the SPoI was tabled at the end of the last Senate year, the issue must be reviewed and brought back as new business in order to be considered this year. The new content will only be implemented if adopted by the Senate.

# **NEW BUSINESS**

# Student Perception of Instruction online implementation

Dr. Joel Hartman discussed the online implementation plans for the currently used SPoI form. Due to issues of cost and equipment failure with the paper-based evaluation system, SPoI will be completely online beginning in Fall 2009. The current form will be moved online; no content changes will be made. Students will have a two-week window to complete evaluations, which they will access through the MyUCF portal. The online SPoI will be available for testing in early September. Students will have a popup message to remind them to take the evaluations. As long as popups are utilized, the response rate to an online SPoI form is similar to that of a paper-based form. Discussion followed regarding ways to encourage student response, and whether the response window should be shortened.

#### Knight's Email

Knights Email is the new email system for students, and as of September will be the only email address the university uses to communicate with students. Faculty are invited to get accounts so that they may interact with students using the built-in online collaboration tools. Knights Email will not be the official mode of communication for UCF employees.

## President's Address

Dr. Hitt addressed the Senate. He thanked the faculty for the extra work they are putting in as UCF deals with a 27% budget cut. Dr. Hitt provided an update on the state of the university. For the incoming fall class, the SAT average is 1225 (the nationwide average is 1017), there are 55 National Merit Scholars, and the average GPA is 3.8 For the incoming Burnett Honors College class, the average SAT is 1373, and the average is GPA 4.138 weighted.

Faculty secured \$120.8 million in research grants and contracts for the last academic year. The Physical Sciences I building is open and Physical Sciences II is under construction and expected to open next fall. The Performing Arts Complex is under construction, and UCF is seeking to finance a new parking garage between the Arena and the Performing Arts Complex. The College of Medicine Lake Nona campus is expected to open in May 2010. The 41 students

in the inaugural class of the College of Medicine comprise the best qualified new class in the state. The new facility for the Burnett School of Biomedical Science will open soon.

Fall enrollment is larger than expected. UCF's enrollment is up approximately 6%. Of all UCF students, 66% take classes on campus only, 17.7% take classes on campus and are taking at least one web course, 6.9 % take only web courses, and 9% are on the regional campuses.

Within Florida, 100,510 students took the SAT this year. Of those 71,000 requested that scores be sent to a particular university. Of those, UCF attracted the most score referrals of any university in Florida, followed by UF, FSU and USF. UCF retained third tier status in the US New and World report and ranked fifth in up-and-coming universities in the U.S.

## H1N1 (Swine) Flu

Drs. Bob Wirag and Michael Deichen of UCF Health Services provided a report of the Health Services' response to the threat of H1N1. According to a presidential panel, H1N1 could infect half the U.S. population this winter, hospitalizing up to 1.8 million people and causing up to 90,000 deaths.

They distributed a handout that highlights some of the key issues and UCF's response to date. Vaccination is recommended for both seasonal flu and H1N1. Health Services has treated 508 patients since July 17 with flu-like symptoms and 25 of these were confirmed to have H1N1. Health Services has a repository of information on H1N1 at <a href="www.ucf.edu/flu">www.ucf.edu/flu</a>.

For the majority of people who will become infected, H1N1 will be similar to seasonal flu in terms of both symptoms and severity. However, those in risk groups, including pregnant people and those with chronic diseases, may be more severely affected. Experts predict that the pandemic will peak in October. The Health Center has been planning for a pandemic for many years, and has plans in place in the event that a mass triage becomes necessary. On September 30, UCF Health Services, in partnership with Florida Hospital and CentraCare, will be providing mass seasonal flu vaccinations.

Due to timing issues, a motion was made to table the Conflict of Interest presentation. Motion seconded. Dr. Huff-Corzine and Mr. Doug Backman agreed to give the presentation at the September Senate meeting. Motion carried.

### **ADJOURNMENT**

The meeting adjourned at 5:47 p.m. The next Faculty Senate meeting is September 17,2009.

# UCF Faculty Senate - August 27, 2009

# "H1N1" (Swine Flu)

# Prevention:

- Surveillance
- Mitigation
- Vaccination
- Communication

# UCF's experience to date

- April 24, 2009
- Campus meetings
- UCF News & Information
- Patients with ILI since June 17<sup>th</sup>: 476 (118 positive for "A; 25 confirmed with H1N1)
- Conference calls: SUS HS Directors'
- Webinars
- Emergency Management
- Public Health (Orange, Seminole)
- H1N1 repository (<u>www.ucf.edu/flu</u>)
  - Updates
  - Message to Parents
  - o FAQs
  - Patient Care Advisory
  - Faculty Advisory

# Issues

- Severity
- Personal Responsibility...what you can do
- Absenteeism: faculty, staff and students
- Surge planning for Health Services staff
- Mass vaccinations
- Continuity of Operations